Approved as Amended  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

July 14, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, July 14, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Andrew Livernois and Steve Ober. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – Ian Raymond provided the BOS with a contract from the Jordan Institute regarding an “Energy Cost Analysis” for the new Town Garage. Mr. Raymond noted that the terms of payment needed some elaboration.  Selectman Livernois noted the payment schedule should be in writing and stated there should be more detail in regards to what the Town would get i.e. a report.  Mr. Raymond informed the Board that he was contacted by the Union of Concerned Scientists and they stated that Sanbornton’s Energy Committee is one of the most active in the State. The Union of Concerned Scientists has requested a list of all of the Energy Committee’s actions, which will be presented by Mr. Raymond to the Senate.  The Board congratulated Mr. Raymond. The BOS will sign the Jordan Institute’s contract once more detail is included. 

 









2.0 Hoyle & Tanner Association Inc. Re: Bay Road & Upper Bay Road project – Christopher Mulleavey, Todd Clark and Steve Goddard were present. Senior VP Mulleavey stated he is delighted to be here and has sat down with DPW Director Thayer to discuss the Town’s existing road information because he wants to get moving as quickly as possible. Senior VP Mulleavey requested any information the Town has showcasing any road surveys, in order not to repeat any steps. Senior VP Mulleavey noted that he has been in contact with Jim Marshall, who is on vacation but is willing to provide any information upon his return. Selectman Livernois asked how rates are set, percentage base or cost base and VP Clark replied hours of service. Selectman Livernois stated he does not want to put the cart before the horse and would like a contract.  VP Clark noted they would need to gather all the information first. Chair Nickerson noted that just one piece of the project is done and he realizes that time is short but when the public sees work being started, they will be happy. Senior VP Mulleavey asked how the Town usually sets a payment schedule and TA Veloski replied that payment is usually made as section of the project are completed, not to exceed the amount of the schedule. Senior VP Mulleavey stated that the project’s personnel’s payment would vary per hour but billing rates would be included in the schedule once people are hired.  Chair Nickerson noted that traffic control is very important and requested that Police Chief Hankard be contacted in regards to this issue.  Chair Nickerson informed Senior VP Mulleavey that detailed invoices are needed for payment.  VP Clark inquired about construction phase services.  DPW Director Thayer stated usually someone is on site for a half day but if they were putting down asphalt all day then a Project Manager would stop by. Senior VP Mulleavey noted he could hire an expert but the ARRA funding requires oversight and they have been doing management part-time. Selectman Ober noted that a lot of people would be bidding on the project. Selectman Livernois asked if the Board would be involved in the bid process and Senior VP Mulleavey replied yes. Selectman Livernois asked if they would be writing the “RFP” and Senior VP Mulleavey replied yes, the bids would be opened in a public meeting. Transportation Manager Goddard noted that the Board should consider making a pre-bid meeting mandatory. The BOS agreed this was a good idea. Selectman Livernois stated this is a big project for a Town of our size and it has to be done right. Chair Nickerson stated the project is historic for the Town and would like to see a “Ground Breaking” ceremony.  The BOS designated TA Veloski as the main contact.  











 
3.0 Fran Wendelboe – Senate – Ms. Wendelboe informed the BOS that she has served at the NH House for 14 years and has represented Sanbornton for many of those years. Ms. Wendelboe stated she is a small business owner, serves on the Finance Committee and started her career at a Town Level as New Hampton’s Town Auditor, which gave her a good start. Ms. Wendelboe stated she decided to run for State Senate when she looked at the incumbent and her votes to increase the Campground tax, as well as Meals & Rooms. Ms. Wendelboe noted she is prepared to roll back taxes and turning the budget because they have continued to spend with the debt being left on children’s shoulders. Ms. Wendelboe informed the BOS that the primary is September 14th and she would be running against Deb Reynolds. Chair Nickerson asked where she would seek revenue sources. Ms. Wendelboe replied she has considered expanded gambling and voted in favor of it this year, due to the fact that there is internet gaming that no one regulates but people who are addicted will have sources, which will generate revenue. Chair Nickerson informed Ms. Wendelboe that he is part of the School Formula Committee and there are several people at the Department of Education talking about the State cutting the subsidized lunch program. Chair Nickerson noted that 85% of the Town’s taxes already goes to the school system and asked Ms. Wendelboe how can she guarantee the funding stays where it is. Ms. Wendelboe replied that she voted in favor of the reversal of the Claremont
court decision and referred to the “Donor Town” system, which carries a certain poverty line but is given to all instead of the one child in poverty.  Selectman Ober stated he has had the opportunity to work at the Town’s Food Pantry every month and people are losing their homes, he sees no end but hopes that whoever is running will help generate jobs. Ms. Wendelboe replied that expanded gambling would generate revenue, which would help expand businesses and create jobs. TA Veloski stated motor vehicle increased the vanity plate registrations and asked if there was a study on the loss or increase. Ms. Wendelboe replied that question was asked but no real answers have been given yet. Ms. Wendelboe stated “Medicaid” needs to be reformed, due to Nursing Home’s “neutrality” and noted that she is very sensitive to the quality of care that seniors get. Chair Nickerson replied he has seen the quality of care go down because of reimbursements through “Medicaid”.  The BOS thanked Ms. Wendelboe for her time.      













4.0 Belknap County Commissioners – Christopher Boothby, Edward Philpot Jr. and Richard Long were all present. Nursing Home – Mr. Philpot stated a private business has offered to buy the County’s Nursing Home, which has been a $30 million dollar operation. Mr. Philpot noted he would like to discuss a business plan with constituents of their expectations.  Mr. Philpot stated they have looked at the project and asked themselves what do we do or should we, so we are going out to Communities to begin to work together. Mr. Philpot noted that they have looked at the costs and good management. Mr. Philpot informed the Board that currently it costs $300 dollars a night reduced from $330 dollars a night and further reduction needs to be considered but quality of care is a bigger question.  Chair Nickerson stated the quality of care would go down and he cannot be convinced to vote in favor of the issue. Selectman Livernois stated if the groundwork would have been laid out for this conversation, it may have been better than seeing it in the media first. Regionalization – Selectman Ober stated he is in favor of a Lakes Region Mutual Aid Fire System and wishes that all of the Fire Chiefs would get together to form a plan.  Mr. Philpot stated there has been a lot of discussions over regionalization but can not tell people to talk to each other and asked what the County could do to help.  Mr. Philpot referred to the “Community Connections” program and noted people are getting arrested numerous times for drugs, alcohol or mental health, which takes up the resources of the Police and Hospitals.  Mr. Philpot informed the BOS that the program would allow for people to meet in the Court, to discuss their issues and could be provide a cost savings.  Mr. Philpot stated they are looking to pull resources together to better spend and would like ideas. Police Dispatch – Mr. Philpot stated there are only 2 or 3 communities that do not dispatch at all through the Sheriff’s Department and having a console with a dispatcher may be a good study with the Police Chiefs. The Board agreed this was a good idea.  Inmates – Mr. Boothby noted that the use of inmates saves the community a lot of money and Selectman Ober stated the Town is very appreciative.  Wildlife Corridors – Mr. Long informed the Board that Belmont still would like to reach out to connect some of the conservation corridors. Energy Conservation – Selectman Livernois informed the Commissioners that Sanbornton has a very active Energy Committee, which has been pushing energy conservation and asked if it was being pushed at the County level and Mr. Philpot replied yes, that an energy study was done years ago and they received a grant for energy saving projects i.e. lights, thermostats, boilers. Mr. Philpot noted that Court updates are next.  Single Stream Recycling (SSR) – Mr. Philpot stated SSR from Waste Management in Laconia has saved the County money. Chair Nickerson informed the Commissioners that in South Carolina the dumpster recycling money goes to the school systems and could save a lot of money. Mr. Boothby replied that is a good idea and Mr. Philpot noted that it would need to be studied.  Mr. Philpot introduced the County Delegation. Electric Resellers – TA Veloski informed the Commissioners that the local Towns have been looking in to electric resellers, which would save the school system approximately $40K. The BOS thanked the Belknap County Commissioners for their time.        











5.0 Department updates








  5.1
Police Department – Chief Hankard reported that everything is going well and the new police cruiser is at Ossipee Mountain getting setup. Chief Hankard stated that they are already using the Meredith Humane Society and Lin Chong has contacted a the Veterinarian regarding a chip reader, which AKC support has said will be no cost to the Town. Chief Hankard noted the chip reader will read any chip from the United States and will save the department time & use of human services. Chief Hankard informed the Board that Officer Benoit will need a bullet proof vest and will cost a little over $500 dollars to order, once he passes his “PT” test.  Chief Hankard stated he will need to order a couple thousand rounds of 45 caliber bullets in the near future and he has signed off on the “POW WOW” application, which will have a 9:00 p.m. curfew to shut-off their PA system.  Chief Hankard noted that they would be setting p “No Parking” signs for Old Home Day tomorrow.  Chief Hankard asked if there was a possibility of hiring another part-time officer, which would still be within his budget and equipment costs would be low. Chief Hankard noted an extra part-time officer would create a bigger pool for coverage and over-time.  Chief Hankard informed the BOS that he already has someone interested that is Academy certified and Chair Nickerson replied it would be okay, as long as the department’s budget is not increased.  Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow Chief Hankard to recruit another part-time officer and Selectman Livernois seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. Chair Nickerson stated only good things are being said regarding the Police Department and Selectman Livernois informed Chief Hankard that he received a compliment about Sergeant McIntosh.     
  5.2 Department of Public Works – DPW Director Thayer and the BOS reviewed the specifications for the new Town Garage, which will be bid this week. Director Thayer noted that he would receive the guaranteed maximum price in two weeks and the site work is expensive. The Board noted that the new Town Garage could be used as an emergency shelter, if needed. DPW Director Thayer informed the Board that he has looked in to dust control, which would cost $1.06 a galloon and would cost $8,000 dollars. The BOS disagreed and DPW Director Thayer noted that he would continue to use flakes for now. DPW Director Thayer informed the BOS that he can get a snowplow, frame plus set-up for $4,300 dollars from E.W. Sleeper and would still be under budget.  The Board reviewed the 2010 Reclamation & Paving Project schedule for Prescott Rd., Lower Smith Rd., Gray Rd. and Warren’s Barn Rd. with a bid of $400K.  Selectman Livernois asked if this would spend all of the Road Improvement Fund plus the Highway Block Grant and DPW Director Thayer replied yes, the 2010 Reclamation schedule would be bid next week. Chair Nickerson made a motion to approve the 2010 Reclamation & Paving Project schedule and Selectman Ober seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.  

 



  




6.0 Old Business
6.1 Maple Circle – TA Veloski provided the BOS with an estimate from Hiltz Construction in the amount of $4,976 dollars but a change order is needed.  Selectman Livernois made a motion to approve entering in to a contract with Hiltz Construction at the Maple Circle beach, pending ARRA approval and a letter from the WDA. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
6.2 “Y” Project – Tabled. 




  













  
7.0 New Business – None at this time. 


















8.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.











9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.







10.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.













11.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






11.1 7/07/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, July 7, 2010. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of July 7, 2010 without corrections. Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.


















12.0 Correspondence




        




12.1 Letter from DOT Re: Plummer Road Bridge – Under Advisement. 

12.2 Hunkins Pond Road – Easements – The NH DOT needs the property owner easements for the Right of Ways, as well as the bid documents.  TA Veloski was asked to check on the issue. 








  

13.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





                          13.1 Pond – Everything is being mowed except for the cat-nine-tails.







 

14.0 Selectmen’s Reports



 





14.1 Old Home Day – Is this weekend.






14.2 American Flag – Selectman Ober presented an American flag that was flown over the Whitehouse given to the Town by the Grange, due to efforts by Judd Gregg. The flag will be used for special occasions at the Town Hall. 



   
14.3 School Apportionment Formula – Chair Nickerson reported that the apportionment formula will remain almost the same, if the subsidized lunch program receives funding and has a September deadline.







15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, July 21, 2010 at the Town Office @ 3:00 p.m., to sign and authorize payroll & the accounts payable register and other business.   












16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 9:59 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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